
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Workshop Meeting – October 30, 2006 – 8:30 a.m. 

Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 

Present: Council Members: 

Bill Barnett, Mayor William MacIlvaine 
Johnny Nocera, Vice Mayor (arrived 8:31 a.m.) Gary Price, II 
 John Sorey, III 

Absent: William Willkomm, III 
Penny Taylor, Council Member  

Also Present:  
Robert Lee, City Manager Henry Kennedy 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Dorothy Hirsch 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Sue Smith 
Stephen Weeks, Technology Services Director Lois Selfon 
David Lykins, Community Services Director Sharon Kenny 
Joe Boscaglia, Parks & Parkways Superintendent Dave Ball 
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director Gary Kluckhuhn 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Media: 

Robin Singer, Community Development Director Aisling Swift, Naples Daily News 
Janet McCracken, Community Services Analyst Other interested citizens and visitors. 
 

SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 

It is noted for the record that no changes were made to the agenda. 

PUBLIC INPUT.................................................................................................................ITEM 3 

Dorothy Hirsch, 626 Regatta Road, expressed concern relative to public education regarding 
drainage issues and enforcement of construction site codes.  David Ball, 1655 Third Street 
South, urged consideration of allowing emergency generator placement in side yard setbacks for 
existing homes.  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue South, requested that the staff provide consistent 
notification of public meetings and also asked for a definition of what the City considers private 
property rights.  In addition, she also urged fairness in code drafting and administration and 
questioned allowing the continued construction of mega-houses (homes that are constructed to 
the maximum allowable lot coverage).  City Attorney Robert Pritt however pointed out that the 
marketplace had created the mega-house issue. He also responded to the effect that minimum 
requirements only are normally placed within codes, although in communities such as Naples, 
additional restrictions are often legislated locally.  Council asked that City Manager Robert Lee 
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respond to the queries noted above at the regular meeting that week (November 1).  Sharon 
Kenny, 411 17

th
 Avenue South, noting that the concerns expressed by David Ball above indeed 

involve existing homes, reported that the Planning Advisory Board (PAB) discussions regarding 
proposed revisions relative to generators did not address that aspect of the issue.   

COLLIER PARK OF COMMERCE (Proposed Annexation) ......................................ITEM 4 

Community Development Director Robin Singer gave an electronic presentation, explaining that 
the Collier Park of Commerce Property Owners’ Association had in June, 2005, approached the 
City expressing interest in annexation. (It is noted for the record that a printed copy of this 
presentation and exhibits pertaining to this item and referenced during the discussion are 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk's Office.)  The actual petition for 
annexation was received one year later.  The Collier Park of Commerce is located west of 
Airport-Pulling Road, north of the municipal airport, and consists of approximately 112 acres 
occupied by offices and light industrial operations.  Director Singer noted that an appropriate 
City zoning category must be established if the property were to be annexed and that some 
properties within the area are owned by Collier County.  With reference to providing municipal 
services to the area in question, she said that a future upgrade of the City’s fire station located at 
the Naples Airport would be necessary; otherwise, minimal impact would be realized where code 
enforcement and parks and recreation activities are concerned.  Director Singer also said that 
because Collier Park of Commerce property owners have contracted for solid waste disposal, the 
City would assume that responsibility within a five-year period as existing contracts expired.  
She pointed out that the subject owners had agreed to, at their expense, resurface the roadway 
(Horseshoe Drive only, other roadways are privately maintained) within 18 months of 
annexation, with the City maintaining the roadway thereafter.  The City provides water and the 
County provides sewer service to the area, she said, a factor that could be discussed if an 
interlocal boundary agreement were entered into by the two entities.   
 
Finance Director Ann Marie Ricardi continued the presentation by addressing financial impacts 
of the proposed annexation, (Attachment 1) saying that revenue would include local taxes and 
franchise fees as well as telecommunication and required occupational license taxes.  First year 
expenditures would include payment to the East Naples Fire District equivalent to the amount 
currently paid by the property owners in the annexation area and also the hiring of an additional 
City police officer.  She also noted that because the area is made up of commercial properties 
annexation would not adversely affect the stormwater or streets fund.  The water sewer fund, Ms. 
Ricardi said, would however be negatively affected due to the fact that the City’s 25% surcharge 
for service outside the unincorporated area would no longer be imposed.   
 
Director Singer concluded the presentation by saying that according to the State’s newly adopted 
interlocal service boundary agreement act, the City must by resolution, respond to Collier 
County’s initiating resolution by November 14.   
Public Comment: (9:08 a.m.)  Lois Selfon, 71 12th Avenue South, urged Council to halt all 
annexation, thereby retaining the small city character of Naples.   
 
Citing the urban services report, Council Member Price said that it did not appear that this 
particular annexation would favor the citizens of the City, that in fact it appeared to cost the 
residents over $500,000.  He continued by expressing the view that it is unfair to have raised 
taxes in this fiscal year and ask present residents to bear an additional financial burden due to 
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annexation.  In response, City Manager Lee provided the following explanations: 1) the majority 
of these properties are already developed; therefore additional revenue from new construction 
would not be forthcoming and 2) the millage rate for the East Naples Fire District is 1.5, which 
the City would continue to pay to the County for the first four years after annexation; the City’s 
millage rate is however 1.245.  City Manager Lee concluded by saying that annexation should be 
considered during the upcoming visioning process for the City.  Council Member Sorey agreed, 
saying he felt the most important issue is the current voluntary annexation policy and that during 
the visioning process it would be determined exactly what City residents want in this regard, 
although at that time sentiment in that regard was unknown.  He also urged that the City’s 
annexation policy be further refined and that the future policy will be determined by the public 
making known to what extent it wants annexation to occur.  Mr. Sorey also pointed out that 
annexations would be appropriate if an area had goals and expectations in common with the City 
and if the area would provide positive financial gains.  All advantages and disadvantages must be 
thoroughly researched, he added, and noted the need to identify not only short term impacts, but 
those in future decades.   
 
Council Member Willkomm said he believed that City residents did not favor further 
annexations; therefore he said he could not support going forward in this regard.  However he 
also said that it was incumbent upon the City to seek the views of its citizens in order to develop 
an annexation policy.  Council Member MacIlvaine said that he would vote against an 
annexation if the impact appeared to be negative, but if the result was to be a positive impact he 
could then support it.  Mayor Barnett clarified that staff was merely seeking direction and 
characterized the Collier Park of Commerce proposal as a non-aggressive, voluntary annexation 
about which the City had been approached. In response to Mayor Barnett, City Manager Lee 
stated that staff sought a determination of whether there was interest on the part of the Council 
with regard to annexation and, if so, the aforementioned urban services report and responding 
resolution should proceed to Collier County.  He reiterated the requirement that this action must 
be taken by November 14, and therefore suggested a special meeting on Monday, November 13, 
to do so.  Council Member Price said that he however felt strongly that no annexation be 
considered until completion of the visioning which would in the future be undertaken by the 
Council. 

Consensus to add proposed annexation of Collier Park of Commerce to 

November 1, Regular meeting agenda; that staff presentation at that time 

include a financial summary containing projections at 5, 10, 15 and 20 year 

intervals; and that Council would then consider its response to Collier County’s 

initiating resolution with regard to this matter. 

WILMA TREE REPLACEMENT PROGRAM.............................................................ITEM 5 

Community Services Director David Lykins gave an electronic presentation (Attachment 2) 
reviewing the costs for tree replacement and noting that the total had been less than projected.  
He also reviewed the tree evaluation summary and pruning considerations as well tree 
replacement and recovery cost impacts.  Director Lykins pointed out that total replacement could 
begin in December and be completed within this fiscal year, or by June of 2007, with the 
approval of an additional $13,381 in the 2006-07 fiscal year since $500,000 of the total $513,381 
had already been budgeted. Director Lykins reviewed planting site considerations that would 
increase the chance for survival of healthy specimens and concluded with the following 
recommendations: by January, cable and brace the six trees found in need of this procedure; 
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award bids and schedule commencement of the planting program by December; and maintain the 
current three-year tree trimming program, except for the banyans, with the latter necessitating an 
additional $330,000 each year. 
 
Council Member Sorey stated that he felt the annual trimming of the banyan trees should go 
forward at least once, then staff should review the program with Council in order to make 
recommendations concerning future trimming.  Council Member Willkomm commended staff on 
its work in this regard and asked whether any consideration had been given to the City growing 
its own mahogany trees. Parks and Parkways Superintendent Joe Boscaglia pointed out that in 
the event of a storm, the City would then stand to lose the same amount of stock that would 
otherwise be held in the investment of commercial nurseries.  In response to Council Member 
Price, Mr. Boscaglia also explained that the staff intended to obtain the best quality mahogany 
trees although the size of those ultimately procured had been smaller than originally desired.  He 
noted however that if larger trees were available during an upcoming buying trip, he would 
choose the larger if their quality were acceptable.  Council Member Sorey however pointed out 
that mahoganies grow faster than the live oaks and would soon match them in size; however, he 
also said  that he concurred with Council Member Willkomm that the possibility of the City 
having its own nursery should at least be researched; nursery stock, he said, would be in 
containers so that trees could be laid down in preparation of a storm event.  Also in response to 
Mr. Price, City Manager Lee explained that damaged trees noted in the inventory are merely to 
be monitored and if it were to be deemed necessary for an individual tree to be removed; 
adjacent property owners and their neighborhood associations would be notified. 

Consensus for staff to research the possibility of establishing a City tree farm. 

Consensus to move forward with tree replacements and banyan trimming. 

Recess:  10:16 a.m. to 10:31 a.m.  It is noted for the record that the same Council Members 

were present when the meeting reconvened except Council Member Willkomm who 

returned at 10:32 a.m. 

PERCENTAGE FOR THE ARTS PROGRAM/ORDINANCE ...................................ITEM 6 

Community Services Director David Lykins gave an electronic presentation (a printed copy is 
contained in the file for this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office) stating that the goal is to use 
public space for art and that there are presently 36 successful programs of this kind in Florida.  
He explained that construction of municipal projects and developers of private commercial 
projects within the City would be required to include allowance for commissioned artwork in 
each project over $250,000 or donate a comparable amount for the future acquisition of public 
art.  Initially the proposed amount would be 1% of the total cost for each commercial project in 
excess of $250,000, and the artwork would remain the sole property of the private land owner; 
the same percentage would be applied in conjunction with municipal construction except that the 
public art would be installed either on-site or elsewhere on City lands.  He then explained that 
the total project cost would be based on square footage and purposed $1 per square foot instead 
of calculating 1% of the value of the project so as to simplify the calculation.  Director Lykins 
also reviewed potential sites for public art in the City (Attachment 3), noting that input from the 
DRB (Design Review Board) and the public had been incorporated into the draft ordinance; he 
also said that it is consistent with other programs around the state and urged Council’s approval.   
 
In response to Council Member Price, Director Lykins explained that the intent of the program is 
not to merely accumulate a fund but to encourage developers to incorporate art into their 
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projects.  Council Member Sorey said that he felt the definition clause (Sec. 46-52(b)) needed 
further clarification with regard to commercial or mixed use; although this is referenced later in 
the ordinance he said it should be stated clearly within that clause as well.  He also said he felt 
the proper time for deposit into the fund would be prior to the issuance of a CO (Certificate of 
Occupancy) so that the money would not be held for extended periods.  Director Lykins 
explained that this had been included after consulting with other municipalities which had 
recommended the earlier deposit, and Mr. Sorey said that withholding the CO seemed a simple 
matter of enforcing a code, but nevertheless urged moving forward with this item. 
 
Council Members Willkomm and MacIlvaine stated that they however felt this to be merely 
another tax on the building industry, that although the intentions were sound, the public should 
be afforded an opportunity to vote on the matter as with any other tax. 
Public Comment: (10:52 a.m.) Sharon Kenny, 411 17th Avenue South, a member of the 
Public Art Advisory Committee (PAAC), stated that voluminous public input, over a two-year 
period had in fact been gathered in drafting the proposed ordinance.  She also disputed that the 
percentage for art is a tax, pointing out that it applies only to commercial developers and is an 
attempt to encourage them to participate in the beautification of the City.  She also said that the 
program sets a standard in order to balance the right to earn money in a positive way and 
participate in the overall betterment of the community.  Ms. Kenny concluded by saying that the 
art should be designed in conjunction with the project under construction and incorporated into 
the building; that building design is part of the quality of life in Naples.  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue 
South, stated that she strongly opposes the program and agrees with the prior comment that this 
is merely another tax when including art in projects should instead be voluntary.   
 
Mayor Barnett asked whether Director Lykins had as suggested contacted the coordinator of the 
public art program in Sacramento, and Director Lykins said that Ms. Bloom had been very 
supportive and had forwarded information, which he would provide to Council before that 
week’s regular meeting.  Mr. Lykins also reported that Sacramento assesses 2% of the total 
project cost and the director had shared with him her belief that any new program of this kind 
undergoes what she termed a reluctance period after which it is considered just another part of 
the building process.   
 
At that time, Council Member Sorey reminded Council that this type of program is not unique to 
Naples and that other similar cities around the state have implemented them.  He also said that 
Charlie Thomas, who he considers one of the leaders among developers in the City, is in support.  
Mr. Sorey concluded by noting that this program would raise the standards for the building 
community and aid in maintaining the quality of life in the City.  Council Member MacIlvaine 
however restated his belief that it is an impact fee and that the inclusion of art should be on a 
voluntary basis, not mandatory. 
 
Mayor Barnett stated that this ordinance is on the agenda for that Wednesday’s regular meeting 
and further discussion could take place at that time. 

BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER..................................................................................ITEM 7 

(It is noted for the record that a copy of this report is contained in the file for this meeting in the 
City Clerk’s Office.)  City Manager Robert Lee informed Council that the next workshop agenda 
would include a review of methods for code enforcement, including staff recommendations, and 
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proposed budget amendments. It would also include a response to Council Member Willkomm’s 
inquiry as to the reasoning for moving the code enforcement function to Police & Emergency 
Services Department (PESD); however, City Manager Lee did point out at that juncture that the 
intent had been to expand coverage to an around-the-clock operation and have a greater number 
of personnel able to actually ticket violators.  Furthermore, he noted that an update on 
enforcement of the commercial trash container ordinance would be included in the supplemental 
packet information for the regular meeting.  He also reported that a presentation on 
comprehensive pathways would be given on December 7, at 5:00 p.m., at the Norris community 
Center, which would include the possible reconfiguration of Gulf Shore Boulevard to a one-way 
thoroughfare.  City Manager Lee continued by noting his meeting with Cabinet Aides in 
Tallahassee and their recommended changes to the proposed ordinance regarding the mooring 
field at Crayton Cove and that staff would provide additional information before the matter is 
discussed at the regular meeting.  In conclusion, he confirmed that during the October 18, regular 
meeting, supplemental information provided to the Council for an added item had indeed been 
contained in the documents provided for the public in the Council Chamber as well as City 
Clerk’s Office information packet prior to that meeting. 

REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 11/01/06 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA.............ITEM 8 

Council determined to add to the agenda Item 20 (Collier Park of Commerce), which is to be 
heard prior to Item 19 (executive session regarding domestic security issues).  Council Member 
Price requested additional information regarding Item 7-f (ExecuTime time and attendance 
system), as to the amount of anticipated staff savings and Item 7-h (landscape maintenance 
agreement), as to the reason payment is being made for outside landscape services.  Mayor 
Barnett noted Item 10 (Rezone Petition 06-R7 and Residential Impact Statement Petition 06-
RIS9 regarding Fourth Avenue South and Fourth Street) and referenced an email received from 
Anita Yehuda (Attachment 4) and Council Member Willkomm requested a review at the regular 
meeting by the City Attorney of the aforementioned email.   
Public Comment: (11:22 a.m.) Gary Kluckhuhn, 2180 Sandpiper Street, suggested that 
housing for essential emergency service personnel be constructed in industrial/commercial zoned 
areas such as the Collier Park of Commerce.  Dorothy Hirsch, 626 Regatta Road, stressed the 
need for the discussion of fines and stricter penalties regarding code enforcement violations on 
construction sites. 

CORRESPONDANCE/COMMUNICATION .............................................................................. 

Council Member Sorey commended City Traffic Engineer George Archibald and other staff 
members for the positive outcome of the meeting regarding North Road.  Mr. Sorey also 
reminded Council that a code amendment is necessary in order to change the location for 
emergency generators at existing homes (See Public Comment, Page 1).  He also said that 
$850,000 would be received from the South Florida Water Management District (SFWMD) for 
the City’s reuse water project and another $460,000 from the Big Cypress Basin Board; there is 
also the possibility of being able to use an additional $100,000 for the project that had been 
earmarked to study excess water flow exiting from the Golden Gate Canal.  Mr. Sorey further 
asked that staff research the use of the aforementioned grant monies to fund the main feeder line 
of the project, which would positively impact the cost of the project to all affected residents.  
Vice Mayor Nocera asked that staff provide an update as to the status of the generator placement 
issue and Council Member Willkomm asked why no further action had resulted from earlier 
Council discussions regarding the possible placement of property acquisitions on the November 
ballot. Mayor Barnett explained that no consensus to direct staff had however been forthcoming 
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on this issue.  Mr. Willkomm then reiterated his concern with moving the code enforcement 
function change, pointing out that occupational licensing is merely a tax and non-regulatory.  
City Attorney Robert Pritt noted that he was planning a presentation at the next workshop 
regarding penalties for code violations.  Mayor Barnett expressed interest in establishing 
guidelines for the required, routine testing operation of emergency generators as part of their 
maintenance, suggesting that certain days and times might be mandated to lower the impact if 
these units were to be allowed in the side yard setbacks of existing homes; Vice Mayor Nocera 
agreed.  Mayor Barnett also mentioned that 20 acres of the Collier Park of Commerce is 
undeveloped and questioned whether this property could be used for affordable housing. 

ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 

11:51 a.m. 
 
 
 
        ______________________________ 

   Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
 
__________________________________ 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  __12/6/06_____ 
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